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DOWN MEMORY LANE
Medieval StewkleyMedieval Stewkley

The second of the three evidential medieval sites in 
Stewkley is another moated site, created some time in 
the 12th or 13th-centuries, and lying 200m south-west 
of St Michael’s Church. It is set in the slope of Nuneham 
Hill Field and today is an important feature in the private 
grounds of Tythe House. This moat measures some 
38m both north-west to south-east and north-east to 
south-west between each outer bank. Three of the arms 
contain water between 8 and 10m wide and up to 3m 
deep, with the eastern corner being dry. In medieval 
times, the island may have been used for horticulture, 
and more recently, the moat was used as an element in 
an ornamental garden landscape.

This site, and the other at Stewkley Grange (Grapevine 
March 2023), may offer some clues to the two discrete 
estates in Stewkley at the time of the Domesday 
Book in 1086. They certainly form a noteworthy class 
of medieval monument, signifying wealth and status 
in the countryside, rather than defensive positions. 
Interestingly, there appears to be no evidence of 
building or settlement in the case of the Nuneham Hill 
moated site. Indeed, the Manor House, a little further 
along today’s High Street, may have been a late or post-
medieval replacement for this moated site.
The site has long been associated with the church in 
Stewkley. Estate documents and enclosure award maps 
of the 19th-century show it to have been held by the 
church. The 1811 Enclosure Award Commissioners’ map 
has the moat lying in a meadow marked as the Glebe, 
and the 1814 Award map has the land held by William, 
Bishop of Oxford, and his tenants.
The setting of this moated site and its historic relationship 
with Stewkley Church make it of prime importance to the 
village and locality today. In recognition of this, it was 
listed and protected by Historic England in June 2013 as 
Scheduled Monument No 1405589.
The Grapevine Heritage Correspondent thanks Historic 
England and the Buckinghamshire Archaeological 
Society for access to Records of Bucks archives in 
researching this article.
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The Moated Site at Nuneham Hill Field

FROM THE GRAPEVINE  
10 YEARS AGO…
From April 2013, there was much rejoicing in the 
Vale as the Dorcas Lane wind turbine proposal 
was refused by AVDC…the Annual Parish 
Meeting was due on 30 April with reports on all 
PC and village group activities in 2012…SLHG 
announced the launch of a village wells and pumps survey…
the vicar, Rev Derbyshire, had a rant at the increasingly secular 
establishment, fearing the country’s complete descent into 
some pagan moral black hole…the Short-Mat Bowls Club was 
about to line up in the final of the John Robinson Cup…young 
Cricket Club players Thomas Faulkner and Ben Peacock had 
been selected for county and district development squads…
local artist Diana Sheldon had paintings selected by the 
Royal Institute of Painters in Watercolours in London…Nature 
Watch reported the arrival of spring with male and female 
catkins on the alder tree in the Reserve…and the Players own 
2014 Calendar Girls calendar was a sell-out. 

The	Great	Wind	Turbine	Debate:	Council	Rejects	Plans	
	

Aylesbury	 Vale	 District	 Council	 has	 rejected	 plans	 for	 four	

giant	 wind	 turbines	 which	 would	 have	 dominated	 the	

landscape	to	the	east	of	our	village.	
After	 a	 campaign	 lasting	 well	 over	 a	 year,	 local	 campaigners	

celebrated	when	 the	application	 from	private	company	Force	

9	Energy	was	refused	by	the	Council’s	Strategic	Development	

Control	 Committee,	 which	 has	 executive	 powers	 in	 planning	

decision	making	for	“key”	developments.		
The	 meeting,	 at	 Aylesbury,	 was	 a	 crowded	 affair,	 with	

Stewkley	Parish	Council	Chairman	Paul	Smith	and	the	village’s	

AVDC	 Councillor	 Janet	 Blake	 both	 speaking	 in	 favour	 of	

refusal.	
Force	9	Energy	now	has	the	right	of	appeal	to	the	Department	

for	Communities	and	Local	Government		
Planning	 officers	 had	 recommended	 that	 the	 application	 for	 the	

structures	 on	 land	 south	 of	 Dorcas	 Lane,	 Newton	 Road,	 Stoke	

Hammond	 be	 refused	 on	 the	 grounds	 that	 it	 would	 have	 an	

unacceptable	visual	impact,	 it	would	cause	unacceptable	harm	to	

“residential	 amenities”	 for	 the	 nearest	 dwellings	 and	 that	 the	

Council	 had	 received	insufficient	 information	 regarding	 the	

proposed	site	access	from	Hollingdon	Lane.	
Officers	 decided	 that	 the	 proposed	 development	 would	 “by	

reason	 of	 its	 siting	 and	 height	 …	 result	 in	 a	 significant	 vertical	

element	that	would	be	out	of	character	with	the	existing	building	

tradition,	ordering,	 form	and	materials	of	 the	 locality	and	would	

not	be	in	keeping	with	the	natural	qualities	and	features	of	the		

area	and	would	have	an	adverse	effect	on	the	locally	valued	public	

views	and	skylines.”		The	 officers	 concluded	 that	 several	 homes	 in	Hollingdon	would	

become	“unattractive	places	in	which	to	live.”	
Regarding	 the	 proposed	 site	 access,	 officers	 said	 insufficient	

information	 had	 been	 provided	 by	 the	 applicant	 to	 show	 that	

necessary	 road	 ‘improvements’	would	meet	 the	 requirements	of	

the	 Highway	 Authority.	 This	 meant,	 they	 said,	 that	 the	 rural	

character	of	Hollingdon	Lane	could	not	be	assured	of	protection.	

In	 addition	 to	 these	 issues	 officers	 considered	 requirements	

under	 national,	 regional	 and	 local	 policy,	 biodiversity,	 heritage	

considerations,	 aviation,	 and	 other	 criteria,	 although	 because	 of	

legislation,	 they	 were	 unable	 to	 take	 a	 view	 as	 to	 whether	 the	

turbines	were	necessary	for	power	generation.	

	

Parish	Council	Chairman	Paul	Smith	(left)	said	
the	 decision	 “will protect our countryside and 
is a welcome response to a majority of 
Stewkley residents who were opposed to the 
scheme.”   
Leading	 village	 campaigner	Bunt	 Scott	 (right),	 who	 at	one	 stage	 toured	 local	streets	 with	 a	 megaphone,	

told	 the	 Grapevine:	 “Thank	 goodness	 that	 the	
threat	of	unsuitably	sited	industrial	turbines	on	
our	doorstep	has	been	beaten	off."		
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As	it	might	have	looked	

An	application	for	a	10-metre		mast	for	12	months	and	erection	

of	 a	 new	 80m	 mast	 for	 three	 years	 at	 Cowpasture	 Farm	

between	Drayton	Parslow	and	Newton	Longville	was	approved	

by	 Development	 Control	 Committee	 in	 February.	 The	 main	

reason	 given	 was	 that	 the	 masts	 were	 in	 accordance	 with	

Government	policy	and	would	not	have	any	long-term	adverse	

impact	on	the	landscape	or	visual	amenity.	It	is	anticipated	that	

the	 applicants,	North	 Bucks	 Wind	 Energy,		 will	at	 some	 stage	

submit	a	further	application	for	four	wind	turbines	on	the	site.	

Headscarves	 and	 modest	 clothing	 were	
the	order	of	the	day	when	senior	children	
from	St	Michael’s	School	went	on	a	“Faith	
Tour”	 to	 Bedford.	 They	 visited	 the	 Sikh	
Temple	 (top	 right),	 the	 Muslim	 Mosque	
(lower	right)	and	the	Anglican	Church.	

 SCHOOL CHILDREN EXPERIENCE   DIFFERENT FAITHS 

FROM THE GRAPEVINE  
20 YEARS AGO…
From April 2003, the Methodists were planning 
events to mark the centenary of the building of 
the High Street church in 1903, contact having 
been made with all those still living who 
were baptised or married at the church…the 
village mourned the passing away of Anthony Askew, 
a ‘sound’ wizard with Stewkley Players…detective work 
had been exploring a Stewkley letter postmarked Leighton 
Buzzard on 31 May 1844 with confirmed date mark arrival in 
Aberystwyth on 1 June 1844. The letter’s provenance was 
the sleuthing matter, but how quite remarkable that in the 
days of the horse-drawn mail, a letter could be delivered 200 
miles away next day with a ‘tuppenny blue’ postage stamp 
(heads-up Royal Mail!) …the Tennis Club were victorious off-
court for the third occasion in the Scouts’ Quiz run by the 
Dakin family…and the Friends of St Michael’s School were 
organising new annual publication, a Stewkley Directory.
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